The Honorable Larry Phillips

May 3, 2006

Page 2

The Honorable Larry Phillips






May 3, 2006
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The Department of Transportation, Airport Division, is requesting supplemental appropriation authority for $9,016,998 to complete the runway pavement rehabilitation, including edge drainage system and electrical system improvements.  The county Airport’s main runway pavement was last rehabilitated in 1985 and has reached the end of its serviceable life.  The drainage system no longer meets design criteria and the electrical system is more than 50-years old.  Both are in need of replacement.  Age, operational activity exceeding 300,000 aircraft operations annually, damage by the 2001 Nisqually earthquake, and poor sub-surface conditions have created a serious safety hazard for all airport tenants and users.
Advertisement for bids was published in late March 2006 and a bid opening occurred on April 13, 2006.  The bids came in considerably higher than anticipated and were influenced by a number of factors:

· Compliance with Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) standards necessitated design changes increasing the reconstruction costs for connecting taxiways within the runway safety area and runway electrical system improvement costs are now eligible for grant funding;

· Competing public works projects in the Puget Sound Region;

· Increase in the price of oil which is directly related to the cost of asphalt;

· Aggressive construction schedule necessitated by the operational and economic impacts to our airport tenants and users, specifically The Boeing Company, UPS, DHL, BAX and numerous Corporate tenants (Paul Allen, Nordstrom, Starbucks).  In addition, our major Fixed Based Operators (FBOs) (Galvin, Clay Lacy, Classic Helicopters);

· The potential for high liquidated damage liability in the event that construction schedule delays affect airport operations as noted above;
· Timing of FAA grant approval required the contract to be set up with phased implementation.
Bid results have been reviewed by county procurement, the Airport Engineer, our consulting engineers W&H Pacific, and FAA, and have been found reasonable under the current economic conditions.  

The project will be funded through a combination of FAA Entitlement and Discretionary Funds through the FAA’s Airport Improvement Program (AIP).  The ratio of participation by the FAA is 95 percent at $27,494,441 with the airport funding the remaining 5 percent of $1,447,076.  The airport match is revenue backed by the airport capital fund.  No funds will be required from the county’s general fund.  This project has been programmed by the FAA’s Northwest Mountain Region Airport District’s Office (ADO) and has a high priority due to the associated safety hazards.  We anticipate receipt of an FAA Grant Offer in early or mid-June 2006 to fund the project.

In order to meet our construction schedule, the contract must be executed no later than June 1, 2006 and a Notice to Proceed issued no later than June 9, 2006.  Your support and assistance in moving this critical project forward and facilitating the authorization of the budget appropriation is essential and would be greatly appreciated.  Extensive background analysis, fiscal note and financial plan supporting the appropriation and the overall project are attached for your review and information.  

If you have any questions about this request, do not hesitate to call Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation, at 206-684-1481, or Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.  I certify funds are available.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Shelly Sutton, Policy Staff Director


 Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committee



 Michael Alvine, Staff Lead, Labor, Operations, and Technology

 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Sid Bender, Budget Supervisor, OMB

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Robert I. Burke, Airport Director, DOT

Barbara Gangwer, Chief Financial Officer, DOT 

